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Town of Charlton

Planning Board Minutes
758 Charlton Road

Charlton, New York 12019
Minutes of the Planning Board Meeting – October 16, 2023
Chairman Jay Wilkinson called the meeting to order at 7:06 p.m. at the Charlton Town Hall.

Present: Jay Wilkinson, Chairman, Connie Wood, Dawn Szurek, Dave Crudele, Greg Stevens, Chris Mitchell, Bill Keniry, Esq., Planning Board Attorney, Susan York, Planning Board Clerk, Kim Caron, Recording Secretary and Robin Sevinsky, Alternate.  Johnathan Reidinger joined the meeting at 7:15 p.m.
AGENDA MEETING

Mr. Wilkinson stated that there is a quorum.
Minutes

Mr. Wilkinson stated that the draft of the September 18, 2023 meeting minutes needed to be approved.  Mrs. York has previously provided comments.  No other comments were made.  Mr. Wilkinson stated that the Board could vote on the minutes during the Business Meeting.
Public Hearings
None.

Subdivision Applications 
Heflin and Santo Associates (225.-1-87)
Mr. Wilkinson gave a brief history of the lot line change that was approved in June, 2023.

Mr. Wilkinson stated that at the last meeting a resident had inquired about the clearing currently being done on the property.  Mr. Wilkinson stated that he went to the property and spoke to the gentleman that was doing the work.  Mr. Wilkinson stated that all that is being done is some clearing of brush.  Mr. Wilkinson stated that there are no holes dug anywhere and he was given a tour of the property.  Mr. Wilkinson stated that he received an email from ENCON that they are aware of work being done on the property and that Mr. Heflin has a permit.

Mr. Wilkinson stated that there was a balance due in the escrow account for the previous lot line change, which has been paid.  Mr. Wilkinson stated that the escrow account for this proposal has already been funded.

Sargent/Meilunas (223.-1-44)

Mr. Wilkinson stated that the property is located at 6 Old Route 67 and the proposal is for a 3-lot subdivision.  Mr. Wilkinson stated that they will be creating two new lots for single family homes for their family members.  Mr. Wilkinson stated that the proposed Lot A will consist of 16+ acres and contain the existing home and outbuildings, the proposed Lot B will consist of 3.95+ acres with 218 feet of road frontage and the proposed Lot C will consist of 5.17+ acres with 173 feet of road frontage.  Mr. Wilkison stated that the applicant received an area variance from the ZBA for the frontage on the proposed Lot C.
Case (223.-1-2.121)
Mr. Wilkinson stated that the property is located on Westline Road.  Mr. Wilkinson stated that the board approved a subdivision that created a 2 acres lot back in 2020.  Mr. Wilkinson stated that the current proposal is to subdivide the property into 4 lots, creating three new building lots.  Mr. Wilkinson stated that the proposed Lot 1 will consist of 2.07+ acres with 204 feet of road frontage on Westline Road, the proposed Lot 2 will consist of 39.25+ acres with 280 feet of road frontage on Westline Road and will contain the existing home and outbuildings, the proposed Lot 3 will consist of 4.04+ acres with 207 feet of road frontage on Westline Road and the proposed Lot 4 will consist of 2.05+ acres with 367 feet of road frontage on Westline Road.
Site Plan Review

Charlton School for Girls
Mr. Wilkinson stated that there will be an updated presentation on this application.  Mr. Wilkinson stated that the applicants have provided answers to the letter from the Town Engineer and questions from the board.  Mr. Wilkinson stated that new revised plans have been provided.  
Mr. Wilkinson stated that the town engineer has not looked at this most recent submission because he is away.

ZBA Referrals

None.
Zoning Report

The report for September was not available for the October meeting. 
Correspondence
None.

Town Board Liaison

Mr. St. John was present.  
Mr. St. John stated that the proposed 2024 budget has been posted to the town’s website.
Mr. St. John stated that the Town Board has received petitions regarding lowering speed limits.  Mr. St. John stated that the County and State control that and the Town will request lowering the speed limit on some of the roads.

Mr. Wilkinson made a motion to close the Agenda meeting, seconded by Ms. Szurek.  All were in favor.  Agenda meeting closed at 7:22 p.m.
BUSINESS MEETING

Opened at 7:30 p.m. with the Pledge of Allegiance.

Minutes

Mrs. Wood made a motion to approve the draft of the September 18, 2023 meeting minutes with changes incorporated.  Mr. Mitchell seconded the motion.  All were in favor.  
SUBDIVISION APPLICATIONS

Heflin and Santos Associates (225.-1-87)

Drew Schauffert appeared before the Board.

Mr. Schauffert reviewed the map with the Board, showing the lot line changes approved in June as well as the current proposal for a four-lot subdivision.  Mr. Schauffert showed the proposed locations for well and septic systems and showed the wetlands that all have the 100-foot buffer.  Mr. Schauffert stated that all proposed improvements are located out side the buffer zone to the wetlands.  Mr. Schauffert stated that he received the letter from the town engineer and has addressed the comments from that letter on the new maps provided tonight.  Mr. Schauffert stated that the driveway culverts are shown and the clearing limits for each lot are also shown.
Mr. Schauffert provided a revised Short EAF per the Board’s request.

Mr. Wilkinson stated that the wetlands have been mapped and designated and are all on the map.  Mr. Wilkinson stated that the state has concurred.

Mr. Mitchell inquired if the house on the orchard lot could be placed outside the orchard.

Mr. Schauffert stated that would require a permit from DEC or ACOE.

Mrs. Wood inquired why the proposed Lot 4 looks like an “L’ and not rectangular.

Mr. Schauffert stated that his client wanted a 10-acre lot. Mr. Schauffert stated that he would ask his client if that could be changed.

Ms. Szurek stated that, on the orchard lot, some of the trees look like original historic trees and it does appear that someone is harvesting them.

Mr. Mitchell stated that he believes that the Smith’s harvest the apples.
Mr. Stevens asked what is the proximity of the leech field on Lot 3 to the proposed well on Lot 2. 

Mr. Schauffert stated that he believes it to be 110-115 feet.  Mr. Schauffert stated that he will add the dimensions to the drawings.

Mrs. Wood asked if the septic system for Lot 3 fails, where would a new system go?

Mr. Schauffert stated that there is room in the front of the property.

Mr. Wilkinson stated that a short EAF was submitted and the board has requested that the long form be completed.  Mr. Wilkinson stated that this is required to move forward with the application.

Sargent/Meilunas (223.-1-44)

Pat Jarosz of Van Guilder Associates appeared before the board.
Mr. Wilkinson stated that this is a proposal for a subdivision to create two new lots for family members.

Mr. Jarosz stated that the applicants live at 6 Old Route 67 and are proposing to subdivide their 25-acre parcel into three lots.  Mr. Jarosz stated that the applicants have owned the property since 1999.  Mr. Jarosz stated that the proposed Lot A will be 16.26+ acres and contain the existing house and improvements.  Mr. Jarosz stated that the proposed Lot B will be 3.95+ acres with 218 feet of road frontage and the proposed Lot C will be 5.17+ acres with 173 feet of road frontage on Rocky Ridge Road.  Mr. Jarosz stated that they have received an area variance from the ZBA for the frontage requirement for the proposed Lot C.  Mr. Jarosz stated that the property is zoned agricultural.  Mr. Jarosz showed the proposed well and septic locations for each new lot.

Ms. Szurek stated that the board does not have the affidavit from Dave Sargent.

Mr. Jarosz provided the affidavit.

Mr. Wilkinson stated that the board would like to see a revisions record box added to the drawings, the adjacent property owners tax id numbers added to the drawings and the mother parcel needs owners names with the total acreage and tax id number.  Mr. Wilkinson stated that the drawing is not signed or stamped. Mr. Wilkinson stated that in the future the Board would like signed drawings.  Mr. Wilkinson stated that the perc test date and an explanation of the information is also needed for the drawings.

Ms. Szurek asked how long the driveway is on Lot C.

Mr. Jarosz stated that he is not sure and will add the dimension to the drawing.

Mrs. Wood stated that in the past that property had a lot of petroleum sold and there could be hazardous remains.

The Board completed the short EAF.

Mr. Stevens made the motion to declare the Planning Board as lead agency status for the purposes of SEQRA and determine the action to be an unlisted action with a negative impact declaration relative to SEQRA.  Mr. Mitchell seconded the motion.  All were in favor.
Mr. Wilkinson made the motion to schedule the public hearing for November 20, 2023 at 7:30 p.m.  Ms. Szurek seconded the motion.  All were in favor.

Mrs. York provided the public hearing cards.

Mrs. York will forward the application to the County Planning Board and the town engineer.
Case (223.-1-2.121)
Mr. Jarosz appeared before the board.
Mr. Wilkinson stated that this is a proposal to subdivide a 45-acre parcel on Westline Road into 4 lots creating three new lots.

Mr. Jarosz stated that the applicant has owned the property since 2017.  Mr. Jarosz stated that the proposal is to subdivide the property into four lots.  Mr. Jarosz stated that the proposed Lot 1 will be 2.07+ acres with 204 feet of road frontage, the proposed Lot 2 will be 39.35+ acres, contain the existing house and outbuildings and have 280 feet of road frontage, the proposed Lot 3 will be 2.04+ acres with 207 feet of road frontage and the proposed Lot 4 will be 2.05+ acres and have 367 feet of road frontage.

Mrs. Wood asked if this is a major subdivision.

Mr. Wilkinson stated that a full EAF was provided.

The Board reviewed the subdivision regulations.

Mr. Wilkinson stated that the applicant has three choices: drop a lot, put a note on the drawing that there will be no further subdivision of the property or provide a cluster plan for the board to review.  Mr. Wilkinson stated that the map needs to be revised to show that the only owner is Angela Case.  Mr. Wilkinson asked that the tax id numbers of the adjacent parcels be added to the drawings, a record of revisions box be added and the drawing be signed and stamped.
Mrs. Wood asked if the board wanted to see the wetlands more defined.

Mr. Crudele stated that satellite images show two bodies of water and a stream running through the property.  Mr. Crudele stated that these should be shown on the drawing.

Mr. Jarosz stated that he will add them.

Mr. Wilkinson stated that the application will be placed on hold until the applicant makes a decision on how to proceed.
SITE PLAN REVIEW
Charlton School for Girls (256.-1-38)
Mr. Wilkinson stated that the new submittal from the applicant satisfies the September 14, 2023 comment letter from the town engineer.

Chris Rokos reviewed the town engineer comment letter and their responses.  A copy is attached here.

https://www.townofcharlton.org/planning-board/files/charlton-school-spr-letter 
https://www.townofcharlton.org/planning-board/files/charlton-school-final-plan 
The board completed the full EAF parts 1 and 2.
Mr. Wilkinson made the motion to declare the Planning Board as lead agency status for the purposes of SEQRA and determine the action to be a Type 1 action with a negative impact declaration relative to SEQRA contingent upon the submittal of a new full EAF with corrections as discussed.  Mr. Crudele seconded the motion.  All were in favor.

Mr. Wilkinson made the motion to schedule the Public Hearing for November 20, 2023 at 7:45 p.m.  Mr. Mitchell seconded the motion.  All were in favor.

Mrs. York provided the public hearing cards.

ZONING REPORT

The report was not available.
CORRESPONDENCE

None.

TOWN BOARD LIAISON

Addressed in agenda meeting.

Mr. Wilkinson made a motion to adjourn the meeting.  Mrs. Wood seconded the motion.  All were in favor.

The meeting was adjourned at 10:05 p.m. 
Respectfully Submitted,

Kimberly A. Caron

Recording Secretary
